
 

460th meeting of the Accounts Commission for Scotland 

Thursday 12 September 2019, 10.15am 
in the offices of Audit Scotland, 102 West Port, Edinburgh 

 
Agenda 

1. Apologies for absence. 

2. Declarations of interest. 

3. Decisions on taking business in private: The Commission will consider whether 
to take items 8 to 11 in private (* see note). 

4. Minutes of meeting of 8 August 2019. 

5. Update report by the Secretary to the Commission: The Commission will 
consider a report by the Secretary to the Commission. 

6. Update report by the Controller of Audit: The Commission will consider a verbal 
report by the Controller of Audit providing an update on his recent activity. 

7. Financial Devolution and Constitutional Change Update: The Commission will 
consider a report by the Audit Director, Audit Services and PABV 

The following items are proposed to be considered in private:* 

8. Performance audit: draft report: Scotland’s city region and growth deals: The 
Commission will consider a report by the Director of Performance Audit and Best 
Value. 

9. Local government overview challenges and performance 2020: scope: The 
Commission will consider a report by the Director of Performance Audit and Best 
Value. 

10. Strategic scrutiny update: The Commission will consider a report by the Director 
of Performance Audit and Best Value. 

11. Commission business matters: The Commission will discuss matters of interest. 

  



 

* It is proposed that items 8 to 11 be considered in private because: 

• Item 8 proposes a draft performance audit report which the Commission is to 
consider in private before publishing. 

• Item 9 requires the Commission to discuss the scope of an overview report 
which may require consideration of confidential policy matters in advance of 
audit work and subsequent publication. 

• Item 10 requires the Commission to discuss confidential policy matters. 

• Item 11 may be required if there are any confidential matters that require to be 
discussed outwith the public domain. The Chair will inform the meeting in 
public at the start of the meeting if this item is required and what it covers. 

  



The following papers are enclosed for this meeting: 

Agenda Item Paper number 

Agenda Item 4: 

Minutes of meeting of 8 August 2019 

 

AC.2019.8.1 

Agenda Item 5: 

Report by Secretary to the Commission 

 

AC.2019.8.2 

Agenda Item 7: 

Report by Audit Director, Audit Services and PABV 

 

AC.2019.8.3 

Agenda Item 8: 

Report by Director of Performance Audit and Best Value 

 

AC.2019.8.4 

Agenda Item 9: 

Report by Director of Performance Audit and Best Value 

 

AC.2019.8.5 

Agenda Item 10 

Report by Director of Performance Audit and Best Value 

 

AC.2019.8.6 
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AGENDA ITEM 4 
Paper:  AC.2019.8.1 

MEETING:  12 SEPTEMBER 2019 

MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 
 

Minutes of the 459th meeting of the 
Accounts Commission held in the offices of 
Audit Scotland at 102 West Port, Edinburgh, 
on Thursday 8 August 2019, at 10.00am. 

PRESENT: Graham Sharp (Chair) 
Andrew Burns 
Andrew Cowie 
Sophie Flemig 
Elma Murray 
Christine Lester 
Tim McKay 
Stephen Moore 
Sharon O’Connor 
Pauline Weetman 
Geraldine Wooley 

IN ATTENDANCE:  Paul Reilly, Secretary to the Commission 

Fraser McKinlay, Controller of Audit and Director of Performance Audit 
and Best Value (PABV) 
Antony Clark, Audit Director, PABV (Item 13) 
Lynsey Davies, Audit Officer, PABV (Item 10) 
Graeme Greenhill, Senior Manager, PABV, (Item 12) 
Leigh Johnston, Senior Manager, PABV (Item 9) 
Mark McGeachie, Head of Partnerships and Sustainability, Youth 
Scotland (Item 8) 
Adrian McKeachnie, Youth Advisor, Inform 100 Panel (Item 8) 
Martin McLauchlan, Audit Manager, PABV (Item 12) 
Jillian Matthew, Senior Manager, PABV (Item 10) 
Tricia Meldrum, Senior Manager, PABV (Item 8) 
Corinna O’Malley-Hamilton, Youth Advisor, Inform 100 Panel (Item 8) 
Claire Sweeney, Audit Director, PABV (Item 9) 
Michael Wilkie, Director, KPMG (Item 10) 
 

Item No Subject 

1. Apologies for absence 
2. Declarations of interest 
3. Decisions on taking business in private 
4. Minutes of meeting of 13 June 2019 
5. Minutes of Performance Audit Committee of 20 June 2019 
6. Update report by the Secretary to the Commission 
7. Update report by the Controller of Audit 
8. Youth Scotland Panel Update 
9. Health and social care integration: update on progress-impact  
10. Best Value Assurance Report: Perth and Kinross Council 
11. Best Value Assurance Report: Perth and Kinross Council (in private) 
12. Performance audit: draft report: Revenue financing of assets: NPD and Hub 

models (In private) 
13. Commission Strategy Seminar March 2019: Taking forward the Commission’s 

strategic development objectives (in private) 
14. Commission business matters  
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1. Apologies for absence 

It was noted that apologies for absence had been received from Sheila Gunn. 

2. Declarations of interest 

The following declarations of interest were made: 

• Andrew Cowie, in items 10 and 11, since his former role as a police chief 
officer covered the Perth and Kinross area. 

• Christine Lester, in item 12, as a former non-executive member of Grampian 
NHS Board when it undertook a procurement process for Inverurie Health 
Care Hub and Foresterhill Health Centre. 

• Graham Sharp, in items 10 and 11, being a friend of the leader of the Liberal 
Democrat group on Perth and Kinross Council. 

• Geraldine Wooley, in items 10 and 11, since she had previously engaged with 
Perth and Kinross Council in a consultancy role. 

3. Decisions on taking business in private 

It was agreed that items 11 to 13 be considered in private because: 

• Item 11 requires the Commission to consider actions in relation to report by 
the Controller of Audit. The Commission is then obliged by statute to inform 
the council in question of its decisions, which the Commission does before 
making the decision public. 

• Item 12 proposes a draft audit report which the Commission is to consider in 
private before publishing. 

• Item 13 may be required if there are any confidential matters that require to be 
discussed outwith the public domain. The Chair will inform the meeting in 
public at the start of the meeting if this item is required and what it covers. 

No business was notified by members for item 13 and thus the Chair advised that the 
item would not require discussion. 

4. Minutes of meeting of 13 June 2019 

The minutes of the meeting of 13 June 2019 were approved as a correct record. 

Arising therefrom, the Commission, in relation to item 4, third bullet point, noted 
advice from the Director of PABV that Audit Scotland’s review of performance in 
relation to The Institute of Chartered Accountants of Scotland professional 
qualification was underway, upon which he would report at a later date. 

5. Minutes of Performance Audit Committee meeting of 20 June 2019  

The Commission considered and approved the minutes of the meeting of the 
Performance Audit Committee of 20 June 2019 as a correct record. 

6. Update report by the Secretary to the Commission 

The Commission considered a report by the Secretary providing an update on 
significant recent activity relating to local government and issues of relevance or 
interest across the wider public sector. 
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During discussion, the Commission: 

• In relation to paragraph 6, noted advice from the Secretary that the ‘Principles 
for community empowerment’ briefing had been published by the Strategic 
Scrutiny Group rather than the Accounts Commission. 

• In relation to paragraphs 26 and 33, noted advice from Geraldine Wooley 
about the importance of cross references between the Scottish Government’s 
Digital Start Fund and its Skills Action Plan for Rural Scotland. 

• In relation to paragraphs 27 and 52, noted advice from Sophie Flemig about 
the ‘Hard Edges Scotland’ research study, commissioned by Lankelly Chase 
and the Robertson Trust, authored by Heriot-Watt University and published in 
June 2019, which looks at the complexity of the lives of people facing multiple 
disadvantage in Scotland. 

• In relation to paragraph 37, in response to a query from Pauline Weetman, 
noted advice from the Controller of Audit that he would report to the Financial 
Audit and Assurance Committee on progress of a review into health and 
safety concerns at Buchanan and St Ambrose High School campus, 
Coatbridge. 

• In relation to paragraph 116, in response to a query from Stephen Moore, 
noted advice from the Secretary that the paragraph referred to two different 
police investigations ongoing in relation to allegations of fraud at Glasgow 
College and corruption at Glasgow City Council respectively. 

Following discussion, the Commission agreed to note the report. 

7. Update report by the Controller of Audit  

The Commission noted a verbal update from the Controller on his recent activity. 

8.  Youth Scotland Panel Update 

The Commission considered a report by the Director of PABV providing an update on 
Audit Scotland’s work with the Inform100 youth panel. 

The Chair welcomed Mark McGeachie, Head of Partnerships and Sustainability, 
Youth Scotland, Corinna O’Malley-Hamilton, Youth Advisor, Inform 100 and Adrian 
McKeachnie, Youth Advisor, Inform 100 to the meeting. 

Corinna and Adrian provided the Commission with a presentation on their work and 
the benefit they had received through their participation to date. Commission 
members then asked questions of the Youth Scotland and Inform 100 representatives 
on various aspects of their roles and work. 

Following discussion, the Committee agreed: 

• To note and commend the progress of the Inform 100 youth panel 

• That members interested in acting as mentors for the young advisers liaise 
accordingly with the Secretary, who in turn would liaise with the Director to this 
end. 

Action: Secretary and Director of PABV 

• That issues raised in the discussion relating to communication and 
engagement with young people be discussed with Audit Scotland’s 
Communications Team at a forthcoming session between the Commission 
and the team. 

Action: Secretary and Director, PABV 

The Chair thanked the Youth Scotland and Inform 100 representatives for attending. 
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9. Health and social care integration: update on progress-impact  

The Commission considered a report by the Director of PABV providing a summary 
of the initial impact of the performance audit report Health and social care 
integration: update on progress which was published in November 2018. 

Following discussion, the Commission agreed to note the initial impact of the ‘Health 
and social care integration: update on progress’ report. 

10. Best Value Assurance Report: Perth and Kinross Council 

The Commission considered a report by the Secretary to the Commission 
presenting the Controller of Audit’s Best Value Assurance Report for Perth and 
Kinross Council. 

Following questions to the Controller of Audit the Commission agreed to consider in 
private how to proceed 

11. Best Value Assurance Report: Perth and Kinross Council (in private) 

The Commission discussed how to proceed in relation to the Controller of Audit’s 
Best Value Assurance Report for Perth and Kinross Council 

Following discussion, the Commission agreed to make findings on the report, to be 
published on 22 August. 

12. Performance audit: draft report: Revenue financing of assets: NPD and hub models 
(in private) 

The Commission considered a report by the Director of PABV seeking approval of 
the draft performance audit report Revenue funding of assets: The Non-Profit 
Distributing (NPD) and hub models, and of proposed arrangements for publication 
and promotion of the report. 

Following discussion, the Commission agreed: 

• To approve the draft report, subject to the audit team considering points 
raised in discussion in conjunction with the sponsors of the report, Andrew 
Cowie and Sheila Gunn. 

• To approve the publication and promotion arrangements for the report. 

Actions: Director of PABV and Secretary 

13. Commission Strategy Seminar March 2019: Taking forward the commission’s 
strategic development objectives (in private) 

The Commission considered a paper setting out how Audit Scotland plans to support 
the Commission in delivering its key development priorities which were agreed at its 
strategy seminar in March 2019. 

Following discussion, the Commission agreed to endorse the proposed approach to 
taking forward the development priorities identified by the Commission at its Strategy 
Seminar. 

14. Commission business matters 

The Chair, having advised that there was no business for this item, closed the 
meeting. 
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AGENDA ITEM 5 

Paper:  AC.2019.8.2 

MEETING:  12 SEPTEMBER 2019 

REPORT BY:  SECRETARY TO COMMISSION  

UPDATE REPORT 

Introduction 

1. The purpose of this report is to provide a regular update to the Commission on 
significant recent activity relating to local government, as well as issues of relevance or 
interest across the wider public sector. 

2. The regular Controller of Audit report to the Commission which updates the 
Commission on his activity complements this report. The Commission’s Financial Audit 
and Assurance Committee also receives a more detailed update on issues relating to 
local government. This report also complements the weekly briefing provided by Audit 
Scotland’s Communication Team made available on the extranet site, which provides 
more detailed news coverage in certain areas.  

3. The information featured is also available on the Accounts Commission member 
portal. Hyperlinks are provided in the electronic version of this report for ease of 
reference.  

Commission business 

Publications 

4. On 22 August the Best Value report for Perth and Kinross Council was published. The 
report identifies that the council has robust financial planning which places it in a good 
position to tackle a projected budget shortfall of £52 million over the next five years. 
Residents are also more satisfied with their council services compared to the Scottish 
average. Many services are improving, particularly in the council’s priority areas such 
as household waste recycling and care services. But national data suggests around 
one third of services are declining and some are performing below the Scottish 
average. As such, the council has been challenged to improve in these under 
performing areas. 
 

5. Audit Scotland collects media coverage on all the reports published by the Accounts 
Commission. Audit Scotland also provides a weekly summary of the key media stories 
regarding local government. Both are available through Audit Scotland SharePoint, on 
the Accounts Commission Members’ Extranet. 
 

6. The download statistics of the reports published over the last 12 months (as at 22 
May) are set out in Appendix 1. 

Other business 

7. On 26 June the Rural Economy and Connectivity Committee opened a consultation to 
understand the effectiveness of the current approach to roads maintenance in 
Scotland and the adequacy of current associated expenditure levels. The consultation 
will close on 6 September. The Accounts Commission submitted a response to this 
consultation. 
 

https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/report/best-value-assurance-report-perth-and-kinross-council
https://auditscotland.sharepoint.com/sites/Accounts_Commission/Report%20Coverage/Forms/AllItems.aspx
https://auditscotland.sharepoint.com/sites/Accounts_Commission/Weekly%20Digest/Forms/AllItems.aspx
https://auditscotland.sharepoint.com/sites/Accounts_Commission/Weekly%20Digest/Forms/AllItems.aspx
https://auditscotland.sharepoint.com/:b:/r/sites/Accounts_Commission/Correspondence/2019/Consultation%20responses/19-09_02_AS_to_REC_roads_maint_budget_scrutiny.pdf?csf=1&e=gODa9R
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8. On 6 August the Commission met with representatives of Clackmannanshire Council 
to discuss the published Best Value Assurance Report on the Council. The 
Commission was represented by Graham Sharp, Sharon O’Connor, Geraldine Wooley 
and Pauline Weetman. Also present were Paul Reilly, Secretary to the Commission 
and Gordon Smail Audit Director, Audit Services Group, Audit Scotland (appointed 
auditor). The Council was represented by councillors Ellen Forson (Council Leader – 
SNP), Donald Balsillie (Depute Leader – SNP), Dave Clark (Leader of Labour Group) 
and Bill Mason (Leader of Conservative Group). Council officers present were Nikki 
Bridle (Chief Executive), Pete Leonard (Strategic Director of Place (recently appointed 
but not yet in post), Stuart Crickmar (Strategic Director of Partnership and 
Performance) and Fiona McOmish (Strategic Director of People). The Council will 
consider the Commission’s findings at its meeting on 20 August. 
 

9. On 23 August the Accounts Commission submitted a written response to the Local 
Government and Communities Committee call for evidence on the long-term financial 
sustainability of local government. 
  
Auditor General for Scotland 
 

10. On 29 August the Auditor General for Scotland published a report on the NHS 
workforce. The report noted the challenges that the Scottish Government is facing to 
increase the number of people working in GP surgeries, particularly in rural locations. 
The report found that government commitments to train additional GPs, nurses and 
midwives are on track - but it is not clear how many will go on to join the primary care 
workforce on the ground. There is also a lack of national data on current workforce 
numbers, costs, activity and demand. 
 

Issues affecting local government  

Scottish Government 

11. On 16 July new figures were released which showed that there were 1,187 drug-

related deaths in Scotland in 2018. This represents the largest number of drug-related 

deaths ever recorded.  

 

12. On 17 July the Scottish Government released the first report from the Expert Panel on 

Environmental Charging and Other Measures (EPECOM). The panel recommends 

applying a charge of at least 20p to 25p on every disposable cup to encourage greater 

use of reusable alternatives. It also states there is no single solution to tackling 

throwaway culture but promoting cultural and behavioural change is critical to any 

scheme’s success. The Scottish Government intends to respond to the report ‘in due 

course.’ 

 

13. On 18 July HM Revenue and Customs (HMRC) released new figures which suggested 

that, in 2017-18, the Scottish Government raised almost £941m less than forecasted 

by the Scottish Fiscal Commission.  

 

14. On 19 July the Scottish Government published guidance on the Partnership Delivery 

Framework to Reduce the Use of and Harm from Alcohol and Drugs. The framework 

refers to Audit Scotland’s briefing on alcohol and drug services. 

 

15. On 22 July Joe Fitzpatrick MSP, Minister for Public Health, wrote to the Home Office 

calling on them to work with the Scottish Government to help stop the rising drug 

deaths. The letter calls for a meeting between the two governments to tackle this 

problem and outlines future arrangements for a summit in Glasgow on the issue. This 

https://auditscotland.sharepoint.com/sites/Accounts_Commission/Correspondence/Forms/AllItems.aspx?id=%2Fsites%2FAccounts%5FCommission%2FCorrespondence%2F2019%2FConsultation%20responses&viewid=5fc8407d%2D352e%2D47f2%2Da28c%2D491a793cbfdb
https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/report/nhs-workforce-planning-part-2
https://www.gov.scot/news/statistics-show-highest-ever-level-of-drug-deaths/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/report-expert-panel-environmental-charging-measures-epecom-recommendations-single-use-disposable-beverage-cups-july-2019/
https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/scottish-income-tax-outturn-statistics
https://www.gov.scot/publications/partnership-delivery-framework-reduce-use-harm-alcohol-drugs/
https://news.gov.scot/news/call-for-urgent-meeting-on-drug-deaths
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would be attended by Government representatives, local authorities and the chair of 

Scotland’s Drugs Deaths Taskforce. 

 

16. On 22 July the Scottish Government published a toolkit containing an overview of the 

delivery of devolved benefits, delivery timetable and factsheets. It is designed for 

stakeholders such as public, third sector and charitable organisations who are involved 

in the delivery of, or providing advice on, the new social security benefits which are 

being devolved. 

 

17. On 23 July the Scottish Government published new figures which show the average 

decision time for Local Development decisions in 2018-19. The average time for 

25,244 Local Developments in 2018-19 was nine weeks. This matched the time for the 

previous year, which was the quickest annual decision time since the start of this data 

collection in 2012-13. Local housing applications were decided in an average of 12.3 

weeks, which was slightly slower than the previous year (12.2 weeks). For the year 

2018-19 the overall rate of approvals for all types of application was 93.7%. Statistics 

for 2018-19 and Q1 2019 have also been published.   

 

18. On 26 July the Scottish Government launched the National Basic Payment Support 

Scheme. This will provide financial support to Scottish farmers in advance of the UK’s 

withdrawal from the European Union. Under the new scheme, loans will be offered to 

eligible farmers for up to 95 per cent of their Basic Payment Scheme 2019 payments – 

an increase of five per cent on previous years. 

 
19. On 26 July the Scottish Government published guidance for public bodies on 

procurement from sources vulnerable to potential disruption.  

 
20. On 26 July the Scottish Government published details on funding allocation figures for 

Alcohol and Drug Partnerships in Scotland from 2017 onwards. 

 
21. On 30 July David Williams was appointed as the Scottish Government’s new Director 

for Health & Social Care Integration. 

 
22. On 31 July the Scottish Government opened a consultation on the new draft National 

Transport Strategy (NTS) for Scotland. It will close on Wednesday 23 October. 

 
23. On 30 July new figures were released by the Scottish Government which showed that 

in 2018/19 there had been an 11 per cent increase in applications for a Crisis Grant 

since its launch in 2013. In 2018/19 the Welfare Fund received 193,230 applications 

for a crisis grants.  

 
24. On 31 July the Scottish Government published an analysis of the National 

Performance Framework outcome indicators from the perspective of disability. 

Findings include a higher prevalence of poverty, food insecurity and material 

deprivation among disabled adults and children, as well as lower rates of employment 

and economic activity alongside evidence of a disability pay gap. 

 
25. On 9 August the Scottish Government confirmed that plans for a new rail link to 

Levenmouth will proceed to the detailed design phase following a sustainable transport 

study. The proposed rail link will have stops at Leven and Cameron Bridge and is 

expected to cost around £70m. 

 

https://www.gov.scot/publications/stakeholder-engagement-toolkit/
https://www.gov.scot/news/planning-application-decision-times-published-5/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/planning-performance-statistics-2018-19-annual/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/planning-performance-statistics-2018-19-quarterly-october-2018-march-2019/
https://www.gov.scot/news/loans-offered-to-farmers-early/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/materials-security-sustainable-procurement-guidance/pages/overview/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/alcohol-and-drug-partnerships-funding-allocations/
https://consult.gov.scot/transport-scotland/national-transport-strategy/
https://www2.gov.scot/Resource/0054/00548014.pdf
https://www.gov.scot/publications/scotlands-wellbeing-measuring-national-outcomes-disabled-people/
https://www.transport.gov.scot/news/levenmouth-on-track-for-rail-investment/
https://www.transport.gov.scot/news/levenmouth-on-track-for-rail-investment/
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26. On 13 August the Scottish Government published an overview of its Reaching 100% 

programme. The overview notes that the Government intends to award contracts for 

the programme by the end of 2019, with delivery timescales confirmed once suppliers 

are in place. Commenting on the exclusion of the 2021 target date for the 

Programme’s completion. 

 
27. On 20 August the Scottish Government released a guide for improving people’s 

wellbeing when making budget decisions. The guide says decisions should take 

account of effects on existing inequalities and advance human rights. An Audit 

Scotland planning for outcomes paper is mentioned.  

 

28. On 21 August the Scottish Government published the annual Government Expenditure 

and Revenue Scotland report. The report estimates the difference between how much 

the country raises in taxes and how much is spent on its public services. Compiled 

independently, today’s figures show a fall in Scotland's public spending deficit of a 

further £1.2bn over the past year. The Chief Statistician estimates the country spent 

£12.6bn more on public services than it raised in taxes. This is lower than the £13.8bn 

deficit estimated for the previous year and is equivalent to 7% of the country's GDP. 

Total expenditure by the Scottish Government, UK Government, and all other parts of 

the public sector was £75.3 billion, an increase of 2.4%. This is equivalent to 9.3% of 

total UK public sector expenditure, and £13,854 per person, which is £1,661 per 

person greater than the UK average. 

 

29. On 21 August the Scottish Government announced the creation of a leadership group 

to deliver community justice interventions. The group will meet today for the first time. 

The leadership group is formed of senior leaders from the justice, health and social 

work sectors and will focus on increasing public confidence in community justice. 

Humza Yousaf and Cllr Kelly Parry, COSLA’s Communities and Wellbeing 

spokesperson, will co-chair the group. 

 

30. On 23 August the Scottish Government announced the eight communities across 

Scotland which are set to share £817,000 of Local Rail Development Fund (LRDF) 

grants. LRDF supports local and regional initiatives through grants to fund appraisal 

work. The LRDF was announced in February 2019 as part of the Scottish 

Government’s Rail Enhancement & Capital Investment Strategy. The communities 

which will receive the funding include Dunblane, St Andrews and the Port of Leith. 

 

31. On 26 August the Scottish Government published an analysis of responses to its 

consultation on a policy framework for devolved taxes. Audit Scotland’s response is 

referred to several times. 

 

32. On 26 August the Scottish Government published information on the use of facility 

time by recognised Scottish Government trade union representatives from 2018-19 

has been published. 

 

33. On 27 August the Scottish Government announced Social Security Scotland has paid 

out almost £13m in the first seven months of the Best Start scheme. Between 

December 2018 and June 2019, 42,000 payments to poorer families have been made. 

The Best Start Grant is a package of three payments – the Pregnancy & Baby 

Payment, the Early Learning Payment and the School Age Payment. 

 

https://www.gov.scot/binaries/content/documents/govscot/publications/publication/2019/08/reaching-100-superfast-broadband-2/documents/reaching-100-superfast-broadband-vision/reaching-100-superfast-broadband-vision/govscot:document/reaching-100-superfast-br
https://www.gov.scot/publications/improving-peoples-wellbeing-6-key-questions-ask-making-budget-decisions/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/government-expenditure-revenue-scotland-gers/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/government-expenditure-revenue-scotland-gers/
https://www.gov.scot/news/delivering-community-justice/
https://www.transport.gov.scot/news/transport-secretary-announces-local-rail-development-fund-grants-of-817k/
https://www.transport.gov.scot/publication/rail-enhancements-capital-investment-strategy/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/devolved-taxes-policy-framework-consultation-analysis/pages/1/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/facility-time-by-scottish-government-trade-union-representatives-2018-2019/
https://news.gov.scot/news/best-start-grant-pays-out-nearly-gbp-13-million
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34. On 27 August the Scottish Government released information on its strategy for 5G. 

The Government estimates that 5G has the potential to add £17bn to GDP by 2035, 

create 160,000 new jobs and increase productivity by £1,600 per worker. Potential 

uses of 5G could include measuring blood glucose levels; creating localised flood 

warning systems; and contributing to the long-term sustainability of Scotland’s rural 

economy. 

 

35. On 28 August the Scottish Government published the remit of the Citizens’ Assembly. 

Ministers will be bound to produce an action plan in response to recommendations 

from the Assembly within 90 days. The remit of the Assembly includes what it will 

consider and how it will decide its own agenda. The Scottish Government can also 

refer matters to the Assembly and reports from the Assembly will be brought before 

the Scottish Parliament for its consideration. 

 

Scottish Parliament 

General 

36. On 17 July the Scottish Parliament’s Information Centre (SPICe) published a briefing 

which provides an overview of the Scottish labour market. This information is taken 

from the latest regional labour market statistics released by the Office for National 

Statistics (ONS).  

 

37. On 18 July the Institute for Government released their “Has Devolution Worked? The 

first 20 years” report. The report suggests that the devolution reforms in the Labour 

Party manifesto of 1997 allowed for the “separate identities” of Scotland, Wales and 

Northern Ireland to contribute to varying degrees of constitutional change. Regarding 

Scotland, the report suggests devolution has led to a “legitimacy deficit” towards 

Westminster and its centralised authority. It suggests that voters in Scotland now tend 

to trust their devolved bodies more so than the UK Government. The report also 

highlights the way devolution provides a fresh space for policy to be developed but this 

has grown complicated because of Brexit. It suggests that while devolution was 

positive for Scotland, it may have also contributed to the “left-behind regions”, such as 

Sunderland, voting in favour of leaving the European Union.   

 

38. On 29 July SPICe published their latest Brexit update report.  

 

39. On 14 August SPICe published its labour market update for August. 

 

40. On 21 August Jackie Baillie MSP received an answer to a parliamentary question she 

had submitted on the amount of funding awarded to local authorities to implement free 

personal care for people under 65 (Frank’s Law) in 2019-20. The Cabinet Secretary for 

Health responded by saying: “The funding for the extension of Free Personal Care was 

part of an additional £160 million health portfolio funding that was made available via 

Local Authorities to support social care and integration as part of the 2019-20 Budget. 

It is for statutory partners to manage their budgets and allocate the total financial 

resources available to them, having first fulfilled their statutory obligations and the 

jointly agreed set of national and local priorities. The funding for the extension of Free 

Personal Care was linked to the stipulation that local authority social care budgets for 

allocation to Integration Authorities and funding for school counselling services this 

year must be at least £160 million more than in 2018-19. This ensures that even where 

areas have received funding for Free Personal Care that is beyond their currently 

projected levels of demand in this first year, funding for social care overall must 

https://www.gov.scot/binaries/content/documents/govscot/publications/publication/2019/08/forging-digital-future-5g-strategy-scotland/documents/forging-digital-future-5g-strategy-scotland/forging-digital-future-5g-strategy-scotland/govscot:document/forging-
https://www.gov.scot/news/citizens-assembly-remit-published/
https://cdn.prgloo.com/media/d336e17fc11240bea76cd989a3dbf67e
https://sp-bpr-en-prod-cdnep.azureedge.net/published/2019/7/17/Labour-market-update--July-2019/SB%2019-49.pdf
https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/sites/default/files/publications/has-devolution-worked-essay-collection-FINAL.pdf
https://www.parliament.scot/SPICeResources/Research%20briefings%20and%20fact%20sheets/SPICe_Brexit_update_2019.07.29.pdf
https://sp-bpr-en-prod-cdnep.azureedge.net/published/2019/8/13/Labour-market-update--August-2019/SB%2019-52i.pdf
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increase.” 

 

41. On 27 August the Presiding Officer issued an invitation to the invited nine former 

members of the Scottish Parliament’s original Consultative Steering Group to reflect 

and report back on whether the Parliament has lived up to its founding principles. The 

group, which reconvened at Parliament yesterday, will present its findings at the 

Festival of Politics in October. It is also hoped the group will offer its views on 

parliamentary reform and the future of Holyrood. 

 

Parliamentary Committee News 

 
Local Government and Communities Committee 

 
42. On 21 August the Committee has published a letter from COSLA regarding its budget 

scrutiny for 2020-21. Audit Scotland and the Accounts Commission are mentioned. 
This letter continues from evidence that COSLA gave to the LGCC. The letter 
reemphasises the pressures that local authorities are facing but also underlines the 
strong leadership that councils are showing in the face of budgetary pressures. The 
letter explains the role that COSLA has in bringing local partners together to share 
good practice. The letter stresses the importance of the Local Government 
Benchmarking Framework (LGBF) to ensuring that councils can continue to improve 
on the service that they provide to local communities. COSLA helps to bring partners 
together to reach political commitment around the LGBF. The letter provides details of 
further work that is being undertaken to further develop the LGBF.  
 

43. On 26 August the Committee published a letter from Christina McKelvie MSP 
regarding its budget scrutiny. This letter provided details of recently published 
guidance that can be used to help policymakers further consider the needs of diverse 
groups when making budgetary decisions. The ‘Tackling inequality: guidance on 
making budget decisions’ challenges policy makers to systematically think through 6 
key questions to identify ways in which budget decisions could be improved to tackle. 

Public Audit and Post Legislative Scrutiny Committee 

44. On 18 July the Committee reported that the Control of Dogs (Scotland) Act 2010 was 
not ‘fit for purpose’. The legislation, introduced in 2010, brought in a system of "dog 
control notices" to impose measures on people who do not keep their dog under 
control, while giving ministers the power to establish a national database of notices so 
information could be shared across the country. However, the Committee recently 
reviewed this Act and called on the Scottish Government to launch a comprehensive 
review of all dog control laws.  
 
Other Committees 

45. On 12 July the Social Secretary Committee called on the Department for Work and 

Pensions to halt a benefits pilot scheme that aims to move over 10,000 people onto 

Universal Credit. 

 

46. On 26 August The Public Petitions Committee released a SPICe briefing for PE1731: 

Permit audio recording of local government public meetings. This petition calls on 

amendments to be made to the Local Government (Scotland) Act 1973 to allow the 

audio recording of all public council meetings by members of the public. The briefing 

notes that 10 local authorities across Scotland record all public proceedings. Eight 

councils only broadcast meetings of their full council and 13 local authorities provide 

no broadcast service at all.  

https://www.parliament.scot/newsandmediacentre/112698.aspx
https://www.parliament.scot/S5_Local_Gov/Inquiries/20190729_COSLAToConvener.pdf
https://www.parliament.scot/S5_Local_Gov/Inquiries/20190822_MinOPEToConvener.pdf
https://www.gov.scot/publications/improving-peoples-wellbeing-6-key-questions-ask-making-budget-decisions/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/improving-peoples-wellbeing-6-key-questions-ask-making-budget-decisions/
https://digitalpublications.parliament.scot/Committees/Report/PAPLS/2019/7/18/Post-legislative-Scrutiny--Control-of-Dogs--Scotland--Act-2010
https://www.holyrood.com/articles/news/msps-call-halt-next-phase-rollout-universal-credit?utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Holyrood%20Morning%20Roundup%2015%20July%202019&utm_content=Holyrood%20Morning%20Roundup%2015%20July%202019+CID_76fb5961b21ab4cce541b0312ffc15a3&utm_source=Email%20newsletters&utm_term=MSPs%20call%20for%20halt%20to%20next%20phase%20in%20the%20rollout%20of%20Universal%20Credit
http://www.parliament.scot/ResearchBriefingsAndFactsheets/Petitions%20briefings%20S5/PB19-1731.pdf
http://www.parliament.scot/GettingInvolved/Petitions/PE01731
http://www.parliament.scot/GettingInvolved/Petitions/PE01731
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COSLA 
 

47. On 4 July the Scottish Government and COSLA published the ‘Children and Young 
People's Mental Health Task Force: recommendations’. The aim of the Task Force 
was that children, young people, their families and carers should know that they are 
supported in good mental health and will be able to access services which are local, 
responsive and delivered by people with the right skills. The report has recommended 
that the work of the Children and Young People’s Mental Health Task Force will now 
be taken forward by a new programme board - the Children and Young People’s 
Mental Health and Wellbeing Programme Board. 

48. On 14 August COSLA published their shortlist 2019 COSLA Excellence Awards. This 
awards ceremony is designed to celebrate innovative and effective responses to the 
major challenges that councils and their partners face.  

Community Planning Improvement Board 

49. The Community Planning Improvement Board (CPIB) provides dedicated support for 

community planning in Scotland.  

 

50. On 27 August the Improvement Board met in the Scottish Enterprise’s offices in 

Glasgow. Some of the items being considered at this meeting included a discussion 

around CPIB board member engagement activity. In addition, the board also had a 

discussion on national policy developments which the CPIB may wish to conduct 

further work on. 

 

By-elections results 

51. On 8 April the Scottish National Party’s Grant Ferguson won the East Kilbride Central 

North By-Election. This by-election was held following the death of the independent 

councillor, Sheena Wardhaugh. 

 

52. Scottish Liberal Democrat candidate Beatrice Wishart fought off a strong challenge 

from the SNP to hold Shetland in a Holyrood by-election on 29 August 2019. 

 

Other Scottish local government news 
 

53. On 26 July it was announced that, following a tendering process, Argyll and Bute 

Council had awarded Hebridean Air Services with a four-year contract to deliver the 

airline service from Oban to the Hebridean Islands of Coll, TIree and Colonsay.  

 

54. On 28 July Prime Minister Boris Johnson announced the UK Government’s 

commitment towards financially supporting Growth Deals for Argyll and Bute, Falkirk 

and the Islands. 

 

55. On 14 August it was reported that road workers in Scottish Borders Council were 

planning on taking industrial action over changes that the local authority were making 

to their work terms and conditions.  

 

56. On 15 August Highland Council launched a consultation on whether it should introduce 

a Transient Visitor Levy – more commonly known as a Tourist Tax. Running until 

Autumn 2019, the main Consultation consists of two components: an online 

questionnaire aimed at residents and tourism businesses, but also open to visitors; 

https://www.cosla.gov.uk/sites/default/files/private/childrenyoungpeoplesmentalhealthtaskforcerecommendations.pdf
https://www.cosla.gov.uk/news/2019/08/short-list-2019-cosla-excellence-awards-now-available
https://www.southlanarkshireview.scot/news/article/276/New_councillor_elected
https://www.southlanarkshireview.scot/news/article/276/New_councillor_elected
https://www.argyll-bute.gov.uk/news/2019/jul/four-year-contract-agreed-coll-colonsay-and-tiree-air-services
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/prime-minister-launches-new-growth-deals-funding-as-he-kicks-off-union-visits-in-scotland
https://www.scotsman.com/news/transport/scottish-road-workers-to-strike-over-pay-changes-1-4983815
https://www.highland.gov.uk/news/article/11957/highland_council_launches_visitor_levy_consultation
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and targeted face-to-face questionnaires with visitors at locations across Highland, 

conducted by the Moffat Centre for Travel and Tourism at Glasgow Caledonian 

University.   

 

57. On 20 August Shelter announced that it is seeking public support for legal action it 

plans to take against Glasgow City Council. It has accused the local authority of 

breaking the law over 3,000 times last year and threatened legal action unless the 

practice of denying homeless people temporary accommodation comes to an end. 

 

58. On 21 August Moray Council became the first council in Scotland to remove all of their 

school crossing patrols, as part of a programme of savings. It is hoped that this will 

help save £120,000.  

 

59. On 22 August Reform Scotland called for the devolution of tax powers to local 

authorities. In a submission to the Local Government & Communities Committee’s 

inquiry into the long-term financial stability of local government, Reform Scotland said 

local authorities should have greater powers, including over council tax. The thinktank 

also welcomed the recent changes to local authorities’ powers, including the 

introduction of new tax powers for tourism and parking. 

 

60. On 27 August Councillor Donald Crichton, chair of Comhairle nan Eilean Siar’s joint 

consultative committee on crofting, called for a review of the Croft House Grant 

scheme after it was revealed that only 18 houses were built in the Western Isles in 

2018-19 through the scheme. This scheme provides funding for crofters to build or 

improve housing, due to the nature of the crofting tenure making it difficult for them to 

access conventional property finance. 

 

Other Scottish public policy news 

61. On 19 July it was announced that Alexandra Graham Campbell had been appointed as 
Convener of the Scottish Social Services Council.  
 

62. On 30 July The Social Metrics Commission published their ‘Measuring Poverty 2019’ 
report. The report found that while Scotland’s poverty rate had decreased in the ten 
years up to 2015-16, there was a rise in poverty levels in 2016-17 and 2017-18. 26% 
of single Scots and 42% of lone parents were found to be in poverty. 

 
63. On 30 July a steering group comprising the Improvement Service, COSLA, SOLACE 

and Scottish Local Authority Economic Development (SLAED) published their 
‘Regional Approaches to Maximising Inclusive Economic Growth: Local Authorities’ 
Perspective’ report. This report examined the experience of councils in engaging in 
partnership working around economic development.  

 
64. On 1 August Patrick Harvie MSP and Lorna Slater were elected as the new co-leaders 

for Scottish Green Party. 
 

65. On 6 August 133,000 school pupils from across Scotland received their exam results. 
The pass rate for National 5 increased by 0.7% to 78.2%, while the pass rate at Higher 
decreased by 2% to 74.8%. There was also an increase of 4.4% in passes for English 
and a 1.3% rise in Maths, with an increase in overall entries of 2.4%. Over 54,000 
skills-based qualifications have also been achieved. 

 
66. On 6 August it was announced that Kate Wimpress had been appointed as one of the 

conveners of the Citizens’ Assembly of Scotland, joining former Labour MEP David 

https://scotland.shelter.org.uk/news/august_2019/the_people_vs_glasgow_city_council
https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-scotland-49411875
https://reformscotland.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/Reform-Scotland-Long-term-financial-sustainability-response-to-LG-committee-Aug-19.pdf
https://www.holyrood.com/articles/news/%E2%80%98comprehensive-funding-review%E2%80%99-called-after-only-18-houses-built-western-isles-through?utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Holyrood%20Morning%20Roundup%2028%20August%202019&utm_content=Holyrood%20Morning%20Roundup%2028%20August%202019+CID_d7f0e88bd13fafe3453e0b97845003bc&utm_source=Email%20newsletters&utm_term=Comprehensive%20funding%20review%20called%20for%20after%20only%2018%20houses%20built%20in%20Western%20Isles%20through%20Croft%20House%20Grant%20scheme
http://www.appointed-for-scotland.org/news/
https://socialmetricscommission.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/SMC_measuring-poverty-201908_full-report.pdf
http://www.improvementservice.org.uk/regional-approaches-to-inclusive-economic-growth.html?utm_source=Improvement+Service+Newsletter&utm_campaign=de599f1ab7-EMAIL_CAMPAIGN_2019_07_26_01_41&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_2e7442e796-de599f1ab7-338828509
https://www.holyrood.com/articles/news/patrick-harvie-and-lorna-slater-elected-first-scottish-greens-co-leaders?utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Holyrood%20Morning%20Roundup%202%20August%202019&utm_content=Holyrood%20Morning%20Roundup%202%20August%202019+CID_8a32f4e3b432a0d02b8292dfb36efdd1&utm_source=Email%20newsletters&utm_term=Patrick%20Harvie%20and%20Lorna%20Slater%20elected%20first%20Scottish%20Greens%20co-leaders
https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-scotland-49236257
https://news.gov.scot/news/sqa-results-day
https://news.gov.scot/news/citizens-assembly-conveners-take-office
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Martin. Ms Wimpress is Director of North Edinburgh Arts and Chair of Scotland’s 
Regeneration Forum. 

 
67. On 7 August UCAS published data showing the gap between the number of students 

from the least and most deprived areas obtaining a place at university has continued to 
close. The number of 18-year olds from the most deprived areas accepted to university 
remained the same as last year, although the total number of 18-year olds living in 
Scotland decreased by 3%. The number of Scots domiciled acceptances to university 
decreased by 4%, while the number of non-EU domiciled acceptances increased by 
9% to its highest ever level. EU domiciled acceptances decreased by 5%. 

 
68. On 8 August Citizens Advice Scotland launched EU Citizens Support. This new 

dedicated service will help EU, EEA and Swiss nationals remain in the UK in the lead 
up to the UK’s withdrawal from the European Union. 

 
69. On 14 August the Registrar General’s Annual Review of Demographic Trends for 2018 

was published, providing an insight into population trends in Scotland. In 2018, 
Scotland’s population was 5.44 million, its highest ever. The main factor driving 
population growth was migration, however, the rate of population growth has slowed 
for the second year running. Over the last year, the population of mainly rural, island 
and west of Scotland local authorities decreased, while deprivation has caused life 
expectancy to stall in recent years. 
 

70. On 21 August the Federation of Small Businesses (FSB) released their ‘Transforming 
Towns: Delivering a Sustainable Future for Local Places’ report. The report claims that 
at least 414 bank branch, shop and local premises closures have been announced for 
Scotland’s towns and villages by business and the public sector since the start of 
2016. The report outlines a series of recommendations for the UK and Scottish 
Governments to transform the fortunes of Scotland’s towns. The report specifically 
calls on both governments to direct the Scottish National Investment Bank and the UK 
Stronger Towns Fund respectively to invest in Scotland’s towns.  

 
71. On 22 August the National Records of Scotland published information on population 

estimates for the 6,976 small areas of Scotland. Known as ‘data zones’, the 
information provides an insight into population demographics at a neighbourhood level. 
The data is used to provide population estimates for local authority wards, 
parliamentary constituencies and deprived areas. In mid-2018, the average number of 
people in a data zone was 780. The local authority with the highest average data zone 
population was the City of Edinburgh Council with 869 people, while Inverclyde 
Council had the lowest average data zone population at 686 people. Along with the 
publication, updates on deprivation population and migration flows based on 
classification have also been made available. 
 

72. On 27 August the South of Scotland Economic Partnership (SOSEP) announced more 
than £1m for five projects to develop rural skills, community enterprises and female-led 
businesses. 

Scrutiny, inspection, regulatory and related bodies 

Scottish Public Sector Ombudsman (SPSO) 

73. The SPSO’s Newsletter - May outlines investigation reports, recent SPSO news and 
highlights emerging issues. More information on the SPSO’s work, including detailed 
investigations and decision reports, is available on the Our findings webpage. The 
Commission’s Financial Audit and Assurance Committee will consider more detailed 
intelligence from the SPSO on a six-monthly basis (next at its September meeting).  

https://www.gov.scot/news/university-acceptances/
https://www.holyrood.com/articles/news/citizens-advice-offer-new-support-european-nationals-stay-scotland-after-brexit?utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Holyrood%20Morning%20Roundup%209%20August%202019&utm_content=Holyrood%20Morning%20Roundup%209%20August%202019+CID_06dfd2d2886ca8738a67acd76a065dc8&utm_source=Email%20newsletters&utm_term=Citizens%20Advice%20offer%20new%20support%20for%20European%20nationals%20to%20stay%20in%20Scotland%20after%20Brexit
https://www.nrscotland.gov.uk/files/statistics/rgar/2018/rgar18.pdf
https://www.fsb.org.uk/docs/default-source/fsb-org-uk/transforming-towns-aug-2019.pdf?sfvrsn=0
https://www.nrscotland.gov.uk/files/statistics/population-estimates/sape-18/sape-18-publication.pdf
https://www.nrscotland.gov.uk/statistics-and-data/statistics/statistics-by-theme/population/population-estimates/2011-based-special-area-population-estimates/population-estimates-by-simd-2016
https://www.nrscotland.gov.uk/statistics-and-data/statistics/statistics-by-theme/population/population-estimates/2011-based-special-area-population-estimates/population-estimates-by-urban-rural-classification
https://www.gov.scot/news/south-of-scotland-enterprise-boost/
https://mailchi.mp/spso/bvc6z8ydon-1589585
http://www.spso.org.uk/our-findings
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Standards Commission for Scotland 

74. On 4 July the Standards Commission published their latest quarterly update which 
provides information on the recent work that has been carried out by the organisation.  
 
Care Inspectorate 
 

75. On 24 July the Care Inspectorate published their Fostering and adoption 2018–19: A 
statistical bulletin report. The report shows that 90% of fostering services and 95% of 
adoption services were evaluated ‘good’ or better by inspectors. In 2018, local 
authority services approved fewer new households than the previous year (210 
compared to 227) and independent services approved more (160 compared to 138). 
The number of children and young people using fostering services decreased from 
5,315 in 2017 to 5,171 in 2018. An increasing number of children and sibling groups 
were placed in households approved by independent services between 2015 and 
2018. At the same time, a decreasing number were placed in local authority approved 
households. 
 

76. On 30 July the Care Inspectorate published the ‘Joint Inspection (Adults): The 
effectiveness of strategic planning in the East Dunbartonshire Health and Social Care 
Partnership’ report. The report concluded that the planning of health and social care 
services across East Dunbartonshire is improving but challenges remain. The report 
identifies five key areas for improvement in planning services, measuring performance, 
working with stakeholders to develop and deliver services and developing sustainable 
long-term financial plans. 
 

77. On 2 August the Care Inspectorate, on behalf of the Scottish Government produced 
the ‘Space to Grow: indoor/outdoor settings. This guidance about indoor/outdoor 
settings intends to help with early learning and childcare expansion plans and to assist 
those looking to make improvements to their setting. 
 

78. On 6 August the Care Inspectorate published their Inspection of ‘Justice Social Work 
Services in West Dunbartonshire Council’ report. Inspectors looked at how justice 
social work services in the area were delivering services for individuals who are, or 
have been, subject to community payback orders. The inspection took place 
between February and March 2019. They found that individuals subject to community 
payback orders are treated with respect and value the support they receive from staff, 
but the they also reported that a culture has developed in justice social work services 
whereby National Outcomes and Standards are “not routinely adhered to.”  The report 
has outlined a number of actions that should be undertaken to help improve 
performance.   

Her Majesty’s Chief Inspector of Constabulary Scotland (HMICS) 

79. On 27 June the HMICS published their 2018-19 annual report. 
  
Education Scotland 
 

80. On 17 July Education Scotland published their 2018-19 annual report. 
 

Scottish Housing Regulator 
 

81. On 12 August the Scottish Housing Regulator published a report into awareness and 
experience of tenant participation in digital services. The report shows widespread 

https://www.standardscommissionscotland.org.uk/uploads/files/1562249582190703JulyStandardsUpdate.pdf
http://www.careinspectorate.com/images/documents/5183/Fostering%20and%20Adoption%202018-19%20Statistical%20Bulletin.pdf
http://www.careinspectorate.com/images/documents/5195/East%20Dunbartonshire%20joint%20inspection%20(adults)%20strategic%20planning_July%2019.pdf
http://bit.ly/thehub-spacetogrow
http://www.careinspectorate.com/images/documents/5230/Inspection%20of%20justice%20social%20work%20services%20in%20West%20Dunbartonshire.pdf
https://www.hmics.scot/publications/annual-report-2018-19
https://education.gov.scot/Documents/ES-Annual-Accounts2018-19.pdf
https://www.scottishhousingregulator.gov.uk/about-us/news/regulator-s-national-panel-gives-insight-into-tenant-participation-and-digital-engagement
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awareness and suggests ways landlords could develop their approach to tenant 
engagement. 
 

82. On 19 August the Scottish Housing Regulator published a report on people’s 
experiences of using homelessness services. The research evaluates the factors 
which make a positive difference as well as challenges for people using these 
services. These positive differences include having available suitable and safe 
accommodation, access to dedicated staff and support, and minimal changes to 
accommodation location. Challenges include the length of wait for settled 
accommodation, financial difficulties, equality and fair treatment and safety and 
condition of temporary accommodation. 
 

83. On 23 August the Scottish Housing Regulator published a National Panel report which 
conveyed the affordability concerns of tenants. The report found that over a third of 
panel members have experienced difficulties in affording their rent and more than two 
thirds are concerned about the future affordability of their rent. The Regulator also 
found that more than four fifths of all landlords plan rent rises above inflation in the 
coming year; only four landlords plan to keep rents at the same level and none plan to 
cut rents. 

UK Parliament 

General 

84. On 27 August the Chair of the Local Government Association, Lord Porter, wrote to the 

Treasury Committee to provide evidence for its inquiry into the Spring Statement 2019. 

The letter claims that there will be an £8bn funding gap in council funding by 2024-25.   

Housing, Communities and Local Government Committee 

85. On 21 August the Committee published a report on local government finance. The 
report highlighted funding cuts and uncertainty over financial settlements for 2020-21 
has left council services at breaking point with a funding gap of £5bn. The Committee 
recommended the Government provide a long-term funding settlement to enable 
councils to provide high quality local services.  
 

86. On 18 July the Committee published their ‘Building regulations and fire safety: 
consultation response and connected issues’ report. This report stated that the UK 
Government has been “far too slow” in reforming the building and fire safety regime 
and is still not doing enough to remove dangerous cladding from existing buildings. 
The report calls for urgent action to be taken. 
  
Scottish Affairs Committee 

87. On 31 July the Committee published its report on the future of Scottish agriculture after 

Brexit. The report argues Brexit provides an opportunity to address the current 

outdated method of allocating funding based on historic values which has led to 

Scottish farms and crofts receiving lower levels of funding. The Committee 

recommended the UK Government introduced a new system where a nation's 

proportion of ‘Less Favoured’ land is a central criterion in determining how much 

funding it receives. 

Public Accounts Committee 

88. On 26 July published their ‘Funding for Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland’ report. 

This report argued that greater transparency is required over how the UK Government 

funds the devolved administrations. The committee also raised concerns that the delay 

https://www.scottishhousingregulator.gov.uk/about-us/news/second-national-panel-report-explores-people-s-experiences-of-homelessness-services
https://www.scottishhousingregulator.gov.uk/media/1262/shr-national-panel-2019-report-3-rents-final.pdf
https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201719/cmselect/cmtreasy/correspondence/LGA-letter-to-Rt-Hon-Nicky-Morgan-MP.pdf
https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201719/cmselect/cmcomloc/2036/2036.pdf
https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201719/cmselect/cmscotaf/1637/1637.pdf
https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201719/cmselect/cmpubacc/1751/175102.htm
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to the 2019 Spending Review, caused by the Conservative leadership contest, has 

created ‘uncertainty’ for devolved governments. The report highlights the way that 

newly devolved tax raising powers, as well as one-off direct payments, are making it 

increasingly difficult for the UK Parliament and the public to fully understand the value 

and impact of funding decisions. 

 

Other UK Audit Bodies 

National Audit Office 

89. On 22 July the National Audit Office has published a report about HMRC’s annual 

accounts 2018-19. 

Northern Ireland Audit Office 
 
90. On 26 July the Northern Ireland Audit Office published a report about the financial 

auditing and reporting it carried out in 2018. 

Other general – UK 
 
91. On 15 July the Institute for Government (IFG) released their ‘Taxing Times: The need 

to reform the UK tax system’ report. This report states that the UK Tax system in 

‘major need for structural reform’ if it’s to meet future challenges. The report suggests 

that due to growing public spending pressures and declining revenues, public services 

will have to shrink in scope. The report argues that the flawed tax system makes it 

harder to address the challenges facing public services and calls for a reform the UK 

tax system. 

 

92. On 16 July the Trussell Trust released new figures which show that 87,496 packages 

went to children in the UK during the summer months in 2018 – a 20 per cent increase 

on the same period in 2017. Adults meanwhile received 151,700 parcels – an 18 per 

cent increase on the previous year. The Trussell Trust fears that more foodbank 

parcels will be distributed during the 2019 summer months.  

 

93. On 17 July the Open Knowledge Foundation issued a response to the UK 

Government’s ‘National Data Strategy’ consultation. Their response warned that the 

UK is failing to train a large number of workers with the digital skills that they’ll need in 

the future. The response urged the UK Government to invest in skills training, including 

providing data literacy training in local communities across the UK.  

 

94. On 17 July the Information Commissioner launched a new consultation on the data 

sharing code of practice. The updated draft code is now out for public consultation and 

will remain open until Monday 9 September 2019. 

 

95. On 1 July Barnado’s released their ‘Overcoming Poverty of Hope’ report. The report 

found that 62 per cent of 16-24-year-olds feel the UK Government cares more about 

older generations than their own, while 35 per cent said they felt negative about their 

future, citing a lack of jobs, financial pressure and unaffordable housing. The report 

made 11 recommendations to government, including committing sustained investment 

in children and adolescent mental health services, as well as for ministers to ensure all 

young people can access guidance on safe social media use. The report is also calling 

on governments across the UK to commit to increasing investment in community youth 

work and to funding a long term, multi-agency strategy to tackle the root causes of 

https://www.nao.org.uk/report/her-majestys-revenue-customs-annual-accounts-2018-19/
https://www.niauditoffice.gov.uk/publications/financial-auditing-and-reporting-2018
https://www.instituteforgovernment.org.uk/publications/taxing-times-need-reform-uk-tax-system
https://www.holyrood.com/articles/news/trussell-trust-predicts-its-busiest-summer-yet-foodbank-use?utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Holyrood%20Morning%20Roundup%2016%20July%202019&utm_content=Holyrood%20Morning%20Roundup%2016%20July%202019%20CID_b056e6c9e74054de619f79111d8494a8&utm_source=Email%20newsletters&utm_term=Trussell%20Trust%20predicts%20its%20busiest%20summer%20yet%20in%20foodbank%20use
https://blog.okfn.org/files/2019/07/Open-Knowledge-Foundation-submission-of-evidence-for-National-Data-Strategy.pdf
https://ico.org.uk/media/about-the-ico/consultations/2615361/data-sharing-code-for-public-consultation.pdf
https://www.barnardos.org.uk/sites/default/files/uploads/Barnardo%27s%20new%20report%20-%20Overcoming%20poverty%20of%20hope.pdf
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youth violence. 

 

96. On 19 July the Chief Executive of the HMRC, Sir Jonathan Thompson, announced he 

is stepping down in the autumn after more than three years as Chief Executive. He will 

take up the post as Chief Executive of the Financial Reporting Council. 

 

97. On 24 July the Office of the Secretary of State for Scotland and the Office of the 

Advocate General for Scotland published their 2018/19 Annual Report. The report 

outlines what the Department’s priorities have been over the past year. These included 

strengthening the Union, improving Scotland’s voice at Whitehall and advocating for 

the UK Government across Scotland. The city growth deals, offshore wind sector deal 

and digital connectivity investment were highlighted as important achievements. 

 

98. On 25 July Alister Jack MP was appointed as the new Secretary of State for Scotland. 

Mr Jack was first elected as the MP for Dumfries and Galloway in 2017. 

 

99. On 31 July the HMRC released new statistics which showed that 160,000 UK 

households have been affected by the two-child cap on benefits. This includes 9,000 

households in Scotland. The statistics also showed 510 UK women have filled out a 

form to prove their child was born of rape or a “coercive relationship” since 2017. 

 

100. On 3 August the UK Government announced £20 million of funding for councils in 

England to help them prepare for the UK’s withdrawal from the European Union.  

 

101. On 16 August the Home Office announced that over one million EU citizens have been 

granted settled or pre-settled status under the EU Settlement Scheme. Over 50,000 

citizens registered for the scheme in the first weekend after it was opened on Saturday 

30 March. The UK Government also highlighted the support available for EU citizens, 

including the Settlement Resolution Centre and Assisted Digital locations offering 

guidance to those with limited digital skills. The Home Office also released statistics on 

the applications made to the scheme. The highest number of applications came from 

Poland, Romania, Italian and Portuguese citizens. 

 

102. On 19 August the UK Government announced it has signed into law the repeal of the 

European Communities Act 1972, which enabled the UK to join the European Union. 

The Act is also the basis for EU law becoming UK law. The Act will be officially 

repealed on Thursday 31 October.   

 

103. On 27 August the UK Government announced the fast-tracked spending review will be 

delivered on Wednesday 4 September. The Review will set departmental budgets for 

2020 to 2021 and the next multi-year spending review will take place in 2020. The 

Chancellor will give a statement to Parliament to announce the conclusions of the 

Review.  

Conclusion 
 

104. The Commission is invited to consider and note this report. 
 

Paul Reilly 
Secretary to the Accounts Commission 
4 September 2019   

https://www.gov.uk/government/news/sir-jonathan-thompson-to-step-down-as-hmrc-chief-executive-in-the-autumn
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/820123/OSSS_and_OAG_Annual_Report_2018-19.pdf
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/alister-jack-appointed-as-secretary-of-state-for-scotland
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/government-readies-whole-nation-for-brexit-with-every-council-to-have-a-designated-brexit-lead
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/one-million-granted-status-under-the-eu-settlement-scheme
https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/825277/eu-settlement-scheme-statistics-july-2019.pdf
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/brexit-secretary-signs-order-to-scrap-1972-brussels-act-ending-all-eu-law-in-the-uk
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/brexit-secretary-signs-order-to-scrap-1972-brussels-act-ending-all-eu-law-in-the-uk
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/chancellor-confirms-spending-round-will-be-delivered-on-4-september
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APPENDIX 1: Accounts Commission reports in past 12 months - downloads 

Report  Date Report 
downloads 

Podcast 
downlds 

Perth and Kinross Council: Best Value Assurance 
Report 22 Aug 2019 287 3 

Principles of community empowerment 25 July 2019 2,121 n/a 

Midlothian Council: Best Value Assurance Report 4 July 2019 888 37 

Clackmannanshire Council: Best Value Assurance 
Report progress report 

27 June 
2019 562 53 

Accounts Commission annual report 2018/19 31 May 2019 213 n/a 

Accounts Commission Engagement strategy and plan 
2019-24 31 May 2019 156 n/a 

Accounts Commission Strategy and annual action plan 
2019-24 31 May 2019 174 n/a 

Accounts Commission Engagement plan progress 
report 2018/19  77 n/a 

North Lanarkshire Council: Best Value Assurance 
Report 23 May 2019 455 46 

Stirling Council: BV Assurance Rprt 25 April 2019 731 (+289) 37 (+37) 

How council work: Safeguarding public money 11 April 2019 839 (+282) n/a 

South Lanarkshire Council: BV Assurance Rpt 28 March 
2019 937 (+388) 51 (*) 

Local government in Scotland: Challenges and 
performance 2019 21 Mar 2019 

2,745 
(+1,096) 

167 
(+99) 

Local government in Scotland: Challenges and 
performance 2019 - Supplement 21 Mar 2019 348 (+147) n/a 

Social Work in Scotland – Impact report 5 Dec 2018 1,115 (+220) n/a 

Local government in Scotland – Financial overview 
2017/18 28 Nov 2018 3,100 (+568) 82 (*) 

Local government in Scotland – Financial overview 
2017/18 - Supplement  28 Nov 2018 

497 (+185) 

 n/a 

Dumfries & Galloway Council BV Assurance Rpt 
22 Nov 2018 

1,1407 
(+223) * 

Health and social care integration: update on progress 
15 Nov 2018 

11,494 
(+1,789) 289 (*) 

East Lothian Council Best Value Assurance Report 
1 Nov 2018 1,426 (+184) 

128 
(+50) 

Children and young people’s mental health 
13 Sep 2018 

9,959 
(+2,753) 237 (*)  

Community Planning – an update – Impact report 24 Aug 2018 867 (+58) n/a 

Glasgow City Council Best Value Assurance Report 23 Aug 2018 1,992 (n/a) 71  

Key: 

(x) Increase in numbers since last month 

* This figure is below 30    n/a Not applicable. 

https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2019/bv_190822_perth_kinross.pdf
https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2019/bv_190822_perth_kinross.pdf
https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2019/briefing_190725_community_empowerment.pdf
https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2019/bv_190704_midlothian.pdf
https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2019/bv_190627_clackmannanshire.pdf
https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2019/bv_190627_clackmannanshire.pdf
https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2019/ac_annual_report_1819.pdf
https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2019/ac_engagement_strategy_19-25.pdf
https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2019/ac_engagement_strategy_19-25.pdf
https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2019/ac_strategy_plan_19-24.pdf
https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2019/ac_strategy_plan_19-24.pdf
https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2019/ac_engagement_progress_1819.pdf
https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2019/ac_engagement_progress_1819.pdf
https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2019/bv_190523_north_lanarkshire.pdf
https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2019/bv_190523_north_lanarkshire.pdf
http://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2019/bv_190425_stirling.pdf
http://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2019/bv_190425_stirling.pdf
http://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2019/bv_190328_south_lanarkshire.pdf
http://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2019/nr_190321_local_government_performance.pdf
http://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2019/nr_190321_local_government_performance.pdf
http://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2019/nr_190321_local_government_performance_supp1.pdf
http://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2019/nr_190321_local_government_performance_supp1.pdf
http://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/report/social-work-in-scotland-impact-report
http://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/report/local-government-in-scotland-financial-overview-201718
http://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/report/local-government-in-scotland-financial-overview-201718
http://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/report/local-government-in-scotland-financial-overview-201718
http://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/report/local-government-in-scotland-financial-overview-201718
http://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/report/best-value-assurance-report-dumfries-and-galloway-council
http://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/report/health-and-social-care-integration-update-on-progress
http://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/report/best-value-assurance-report-east-lothian-council
http://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2018/nr_180913_mental_health.pdf
http://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2018/ir_180824_community_planning.pdf
http://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2018/bv_180823_glasgow.pdf
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AGENDA ITEM 7 

Paper:  AC.2019.8.3 

MEETING:  12 SEPTEMBER 2019 

REPORT BY:  MARK TAYLOR, AUDIT DIRECTOR, AUDIT SERVICES AND PABV 

FINANCIAL DEVOLUTION AND CONSTITUTIONAL CHANGE UPDATE 

 
Purpose 

1. This paper provides an update on key developments surrounding financial devolution 
and constitutional change. 

Background 

2. We provided an update to the Accounts Commission in February 2019 on financial 
devolution and the UK’s withdrawal from the EU. Significant developments since then 
include: 

• HMRC published the first set of outturn data for Scottish income tax (for 2017/18), 
which showed that forecasts were optimistic about how much income tax would 
be raised in Scotland and the rest of the UK. The way that the fiscal framework 
works means that there will be a £204 million reduction in the Scottish budget for 
2020/21, to address the difference between forecast and outturn figures.  

• Social Security Scotland has started delivering the remaining two elements of the 
Best Start Grant (early learning and school age) and Best Start Foods payments. 
It is now delivering five devolved benefits. The Scottish Government has set out 
provisional timescales for the phased introduction of further devolved benefits and 
some new Scottish benefits through to the end of 2022. It expects all existing 
claims to transfer from the Department for Work and Pensions (DWP) to Social 
Security Scotland by 2025. 

• The date that the UK is due to leave the EU moved from 29 March to 31 October 
2019. There have been major changes to the UK Government cabinet, including a 
new Prime Minister, and preparations for leaving without a withdrawal agreement 
are intensifying. The annual audit reports for 2018/19 will include assessments of 
how local authorities and other public bodies are preparing for EU withdrawal and 
responding to any emerging risks.  

• Crown Estate Scotland announced the four projects that will be taken forward to 
the final stages of its pilot scheme to encourage local authorities and other bodies 
to manage Scottish Crown Estate assets. They include projects involving Orkney 
Islands Council, Shetland Islands Council and Comhairle nan Eilean Siar. 

Managing the public finances 

3. Scotland’s new financial powers, including tax raising, borrowing and reserve powers, 
have introduced much greater complexity, volatility and uncertainty into the Scottish 
budget. Forecasts now play a significant part in setting the block grant for Scotland. The 
Office for Budget Responsibility forecasts the revenues foregone by the UK Government 
as a result of devolving income tax (deducted from the block grant) and the Scottish 
Fiscal Commission forecasts the tax revenues raised in Scotland (added to the block 
grant). Once the actual amounts raised (outturn) are known, the Scottish budget is 
adjusted to account for the differences between the forecasts on which the original 
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budget was based and the outturn. These adjustments are known as reconciliations. 
Final outturn data on income tax is not published until over a year after the end of the tax 
year, and so these reconciliations are reflected in future year’s budgets.  

4. In July, HMRC published outturn data on income tax for 2017/18, which was the first 
year that powers over tax rates and bands were devolved. The outturn data showed that 
the forecasts that determined the Scottish block grant for 2017/18 were optimistic about 
how much income tax would be raised in Scotland and the rest of the UK. The difference 
between forecasts and outturns for 2017/18 will be reconciled in the Scottish budget for 
2020/21. The net reconciliation effect will be a £204 million reduction in the Scottish 
Government’s funding for that year. Reconciliations are part of the new fiscal 
arrangements and will happen each year. They may not always be negative, although 
the Scottish Fiscal Commission has forecast shortfalls totalling £1 billion over the next 
three budget cycles (to 2022/23). The Scottish Government will need to manage the 
impact of negative reconciliations on its budget, for example through borrowing, use of 
the Scotland Reserve, cutting back on spending or increasing taxes. 

5. The Scottish Government published its second medium-term financial strategy on 30 
May 2019.1 The document, which is an element of the revised Scottish budget process, 
is intended to set out the challenges and opportunities facing the public finances and the 
Scottish Government’s broad financial plans and projections for the next five years. The 
Budget Process Review Group recommended the annual publication of the strategy, to 
help inform detailed budget proposals by providing a medium-term perspective on the 
public finances. 

6. The UK’s departure from the EU continues to cause uncertainty over the UK and 
Scottish budgets. In August, the Chancellor announced a one-year spending review to 
set UK Government departmental budgets for 2020/21. This is expected to be completed 
in September. The UK Government announced that a full multi-year spending review will 
be held in 2020, once the UK has left the EU. The Scottish budget would normally be 
published within three weeks of the UK budget but, at the time of writing, timing has not 
been confirmed. In its medium-term financial strategy, the Scottish Government 
anticipated that it will publish its budget in December 2019, including a three-year 
settlement for local government. It noted that it plans to undertake a review of spending 
beyond 2020/21 “irrespective of the UK Government’s decision about its Spending 
Review”, although it also states that this “may not be possible if we do not have sufficient 
clarity from the UK Government on its spending plans at that stage”. 

7. The complexity, volatility and uncertainty associated with the Scottish Government’s 
budget raises financial planning challenges for local authorities as they consider their 
own budgets for future years. 

8. As further devolved tax and spending powers start to be implemented, the Scottish 
budget will become increasingly complex. There are further responsibilities to be 
implemented, although it is not yet clear when this will happen: 

• The Scottish and UK governments agreed that a share of VAT revenues would be 
assigned to the Scottish budget from 2020/21 after a transition year in 2019/20. 
This would be the second largest source of tax revenue for the Scottish 
Government (around £5.7 billion) after income tax (around £11.7 billion). It is 
currently not possible to identify how much VAT is raised in Scotland, so the 
amount of VAT assigned to Scotland would be based on estimates. The Scottish 
Government has concerns about the methodology for producing these estimates, 
which it is developing jointly with HMRC and HM Treasury, and the level of 

                                                
1 https://www.gov.scot/publications/scotlands-fiscal-outlook-scottish-governments-medium-term-

financial-strategy-2019/ 

https://www.gov.scot/publications/scotlands-fiscal-outlook-scottish-governments-medium-term-financial-strategy-2019/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/scotlands-fiscal-outlook-scottish-governments-medium-term-financial-strategy-2019/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/scotlands-fiscal-outlook-scottish-governments-medium-term-financial-strategy-2019/
https://www.gov.scot/publications/scotlands-fiscal-outlook-scottish-governments-medium-term-financial-strategy-2019/
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volatility and risk they could introduce to the Scottish budget. In May, the Scottish 
Government proposed delaying the implementation of VAT assignment until the 
approach can be reviewed alongside the fiscal framework in 2021.2  

• The Scottish Government originally intended to replace the UK-wide Air 
Passenger Duty with a Scottish Air Departure Tax in April 2018. It has delayed 
introduction of the tax beyond April 2020 because of EU state-aid rules relating to 
the tax exemption for flights departing Highlands and Islands airports. In May 
2019, the Scottish Government announced that its policy to cut and eventually 
scrap the tax to encourage economic development was incompatible with its 
climate change policies and that it would no longer seek to reduce the tax rates.    

• The Scottish Government has not yet set a timetable for the devolution of 
Aggregates Levy. The UK-wide levy has been subject to EU and UK legal 
proceedings around EU state-aid rules, and the Scottish and UK governments 
agreed that it wouldn’t be devolved until these issues had been resolved. The 
legal proceedings concluded earlier this year and the UK Government is now 
reviewing the levy, including ensuring its design is suitable for devolution. The UK 
Government expects to report the findings of the review and next steps by the end 
of 2019.   

9. Understanding the risks that the new financial powers and operation of the fiscal 
framework present to the Scottish budget, and monitoring how they are unfolding, is 
critical to the effective oversight of the Scottish public finances. The team leading on our 
work in this area has agreed a year-round programme of work to assess and report on 
this. The focus of its work is on scrutinising how well the Scottish Government directs 
and manages public money to deliver financial sustainability and support overall 
outcomes for the people of Scotland. 

Social security powers 

10. Social Security Scotland, which began operating in September 2018, currently delivers 
five devolved benefits (Carer’s Allowance Supplement; Best Start Foods; and three Best 
Start Grant payments for pregnancy and baby, early learning, and school age). A further 
two benefits are expected to be introduced during 2019 (Funeral Support Payment and 
Young Carer Grant). Social Security Scotland will take on fiscal responsibility for all 
remaining devolved benefits in April 2020. This means that, although the majority of 
claimants will continue to receive payments from DWP at that point, all devolved benefit 
payments will appear in Social Security Scotland’s accounts. The Scottish Government 
has set out provisional timescales for the phased introduction of devolved social security 
benefits and some new Scottish benefits through to the end of 2022. It expects all 
existing claims to transfer from DWP to Social Security Scotland by 2025. 

11. The Scottish Government recently announced that it was introducing a new benefit 
payment, the Scottish Child Payment, earlier than originally planned. The payment, 
which will be administered by Social Security Scotland, will be introduced for children 
under six in early 2021 and rolled out to all eligible children under 16 by the end of 2022. 
The timings for the introduction of other benefits has changed to accommodate the 
earlier introduction of this new payment. Social Security Scotland and DWP are 
assessing the likely risks and impacts of this new payment for their work and the wider 
Scottish social security programme.  

12. At the end of July, Social Security Scotland launched a campaign to recruit 100 new staff 
to its Glasgow office. This is to support its delivery of the seven benefits that will be in 

                                                
2 https://www.parliament.scot/S5_HealthandSportCommittee/General%20Documents/20190515_-

_Derek_Mackay_to_CST_-_VAT.pdf 

https://www.parliament.scot/S5_HealthandSportCommittee/General%20Documents/20190515_-_Derek_Mackay_to_CST_-_VAT.pdf
https://www.parliament.scot/S5_HealthandSportCommittee/General%20Documents/20190515_-_Derek_Mackay_to_CST_-_VAT.pdf
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place by the end of 2019 and to prepare for the remaining benefits that are still to be 
introduced. Social Security Scotland expects to employ over 1,900 people once it is fully 
operational. This includes around 400 people to deliver social security services at a local 
level and provide one-to-one support to people entitled to devolved benefits, such as 
helping them to complete applications and supporting them through the process. Social 
Security Scotland has appointed a local delivery lead for each council area and plans to 
build client support teams of up to five people in each area by the end of the year. Social 
Security Scotland is working with local partners, including councils, health and social 
care partnerships and third sector organisations, to identify opportunities to locate these 
local delivery services in existing public buildings.  

13. Audit Scotland is the appointed auditor for Social Security Scotland and the payments 
that it administers. The first annual audit of Social Security Scotland is currently 
underway and will be completed by the end of September 2019. We also report on how 
the Scottish Government is managing the delivery of the devolved social security powers 
through our performance audit programme. The latest report was published in May 2019.  

14. We are changing our approach to our housing benefit performance audit work, following 
discussions with the Accounts Commission. We are taking a more strategic, risk-based 
and proportionate approach to this work. We plan to publish two thematic reviews (on 
overpayments and resourcing models) and two reviews of individual councils during 
2019/20. We will also publish the latest annual update on the housing benefit 
performance audit in late 2019.  

EU withdrawal 

15. At the time of writing, there remains significant uncertainty about when and how the UK 
will leave the EU. In March 2019, the UK Government and European Commission 
agreed to extend Article 50 (the legal process for leaving the EU) until either 22 May, 
subject to the UK Parliament approving the withdrawal agreement, or 12 April. Following 
the UK Parliament’s rejection of the withdrawal agreement for a third time on 29 March 
(the day the UK was originally meant to leave the EU), the Prime Minister requested a 
further extension. The European Commission agreed to extend Article 50 to 31 October 
2019, at the latest, on the condition that the UK participated in European Parliament 
elections in May. Since then, there has been a Conservative Party leadership contest 
and the new Prime Minister took office in July. The political environment around EU 
withdrawal has shifted and grown more volatile, with the UK Government stating that 
they are willing to leave the EU on 31 October without a withdrawal agreement if 
necessary.  

16. We are continuing to monitor issues as they develop and identify potential risks to the 
bodies we audit and implications for our work. Any relevant issues are reflected in the 
public sector audit risk register and our work programme. As part of the annual audits for 
2018/19, auditors assessed how public bodies (including councils and integrated joint 
boards) are preparing for EU withdrawal and responding to any emerging risks. We are 
also reporting on this in our performance audits, where relevant, such as our audits on 
local government in Scotland (challenges and performance), NHS workforce planning, 
and higher education finances.  

17. We are supplementing our audit work with ongoing engagement with key stakeholders. 
We hosted two roundtable sessions in August, which gave people from a range of 
sectors the opportunity to discuss the short and longer-term risks presented by EU 
withdrawal and how they are responding to them. Attendees included representatives 
from COSLA, Scotland Excel, Society of Chief Officers of Environmental Health in 
Scotland, and Coalition of Care and Support Providers in Scotland. Key immediate risks 
for councils include continuity of food supplies and, in particular, impact on vulnerable 
groups. In addition, there are concerns about impact on local economies especially 
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where particular sectors are dependent on workers from elsewhere in the EU and, 
critically, on the social care sector. 

18. The impact of EU withdrawal will feature in our audit work for the foreseeable future. We 
will continue to share information from our work in this area both internally and 
externally, for example through briefing papers, blogs and presentations. We currently 
plan to publish an output on behalf of the Accounts Commission and Auditor General in 
early 2020 that highlights ongoing issues and potential risks for the public sector. At this 
stage, we plan to bring a draft paper to the Accounts Commission meeting in December 
2019, although the format and timing of any output is subject to change depending on 
external developments. We are discussing our approach with the Accounts Commission 
sponsors and AGS and a proposal will be taken to the Performance Audit Committee for 
consideration in September. 

Crown Estate Scotland 

19. The Scottish Crown Estate Act, which received Royal Assent in January 2019, sets the 
framework for the long-term management of the Crown Estate in Scotland. It provides for 
the devolution of management of assets from Crown Estate Scotland to local authorities, 
public bodies, Scottish harbour authorities and community organisations.  

20. Crown Estate Scotland launched a pilot scheme in June 2018 to encourage local 
authorities and other bodies to manage Scottish Crown Estate land and property rights 
in their local area. After assessing applications, Crown Estate Scotland announced the 
four projects that will be taken forward to the final stages in May 2019. The projects are 
being led by Orkney Islands Council, Shetland Islands Council, Comhairle nan Eilean 
Siar and Galson Estate Trust (joint proposal), and Forth District Salmon Fishery Board.  

21. The projects will see the applicants take responsibility for more decisions relating to the 
management of the Scottish Crown Estate. They are designed to give communities and 
local authorities more say and influence in decisions that impact the seabed, coastline 
and land in their local area. The proposals submitted by councils are as follows:  

• Orkney Islands Council – decisions to lease seabed assets around Orkney will 
be taken within the local community through a new Marine Planning Partnership. 
The Partnership will help to engage local stakeholders and the wider community 
in the development of a statutory regional marine plan and seabed leasing 
decisions, taking account of local circumstances. The Council aims to take a lead 
role in the Partnership, supported by an advisory group of stakeholders 
representing local economic, environmental and community interests.  

• Shetland Islands Council – a master planning process is being developed to 
assess the potential for future developments within the Sullom Voe Harbour Area 
and ensure that any development is sustainable and meets with community 
aspirations. The aim is to develop, promote and enhance local management and 
decision making, including developing a planning process with local control over 
leasing of seabed assets and ensuring extensive public, community and industry 
consultation.  

• Comhairle nan Eilean Siar and Galson Estate Trust – the council and 
community landowner will make decisions on leases for renewable and non-
renewable energy developments in the Galson sea area. They will be advised by 
a new Outer Hebrides Marine Development Partnership. The Partnership will 
comprise representatives of relevant local agencies and will provide expert advice 
on areas such as the marine environment, socio-economic factors and fisheries. 

Audit reporting  
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22. The AGS published a performance audit report on implementing the devolved social 
security powers on 2 May 2019.3 The report was considered by PAPLSC on 16 May and 
by the Social Security Committee on 30 May. The report outlined the challenges of 
delivering such a complex programme of work. The key messages from our report were 
as follows: 

• The Scottish Government has done well to establish a new agency and start 
making benefit payments. It has also undertaken important groundwork needed to 
deliver future benefits in line with its overall policy direction. But the high pace of 
delivery and the complexity of the social security system has been a significant 
challenge and meant that the Scottish Government found delivering on its initial 
commitments harder than expected. 

• Implementing the second wave of benefits is more difficult as the complexity and 
amount of work increases further. This means a significant change for the 
implementation programme. The processes and systems currently being used to 
plan and support implementation have worked well to date. But they will not be 
enough to support the delivery of the second wave. 

• The programme team is aware of these challenges and is doing the right things, 
revising arrangements to try to address them. Continuous short-term pressures 
mean that it is difficult for the team to pause and refocus activity, presenting risks 
to overall delivery. Many decisions about future benefits and how they will be 
delivered in the long term are still to be made. 

• The Scottish Government does not yet have a clear understanding of the key 
things needed to deliver all remaining benefits in the way it intends. This includes 
not monitoring and reporting on how much it will cost to fully implement all the 
benefits. It is currently developing financial and workforce plans to support its 
implementation timescales. It is critical that these are agreed and aligned to the 
intended outcomes for service users. 

23. We will be reporting on the Scottish Government’s management of the public finances 
over the next few months. In late September, the AGS will publish a section 22 report on 
the 2018/19 audit of the Scottish Government consolidated accounts. In early October, 
the AGS will publish a section 22 report on the 2018/19 audit of Social Security 
Scotland’s accounts. Later this year, we plan to publish a second briefing on the 
operation of the fiscal framework, building on the issues identified in the paper we 
published in October 2018.4

24. A new budget process was introduced for the 2019/20 Scottish budget, which promotes 
a year-round approach to budget setting, scrutiny and evaluation, with increased 
emphasis on outcomes and what spending is achieving. In March, we hosted two 
workshops with parliamentary officials and auditors to reflect on the first year of the new 
budget process and discuss what more we can do to help embed and improve the 
process. Our parliamentary engagement lead is coordinating our ongoing engagement 
with committees and working with colleagues across the organisation to identify how our 
audit work can help to support improved budget scrutiny. 

 

 

                                                
3 https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/report/social-security-implementing-the-devolved-powers 
4 https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2018/briefing_181016_financial_powers.pdf 

https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/report/social-security-implementing-the-devolved-powers
https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/report/social-security-implementing-the-devolved-powers
https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2018/briefing_181016_financial_powers.pdf
https://www.audit-scotland.gov.uk/uploads/docs/report/2018/briefing_181016_financial_powers.pdf
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Conclusion 

The Commission is asked to note the content of this report.   

 
Mark Taylor 
Audit Director, Audit Services and PABV 
2 September 2019 
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